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From the President
Cheryl Pascual 
As I write this report it is difficult to believe we are approaching the end of another year. This year has been a very busy time for Blind Citizens Australia with much consultation with our members regarding the impending changes in disability services funding through the National Disability Insurance Scheme.  

Our national convention was held in Adelaide in October and was a huge success. Congratulations are due to Bruce Ind and his organising committee as well as our National Office. There were four vacant director positions on our Board and the announcement of the successful candidates was made at our Annual General Meeting. The Board of Blind Citizens Australia is as follows:

Cheryl Pascual, President 

Greg Madson, Vice President 

Bruce Ind 

Stephen Belbin 

Barry Chapman

Tony Starkey, and

Michael Sadhu

We farewelled Renee Williamson and we thank her for her contribution to the Board during her term.

Rikki Chaplin was elected as the new Queensland representative on the National Policy and Development Council.

Convention also saw the signing of our new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Vision Australia which contributes to the funding of BCA. The MOU is for a period of three years and we thank Vision Australia for their generosity. Under the MOU, Vision Australia provides BCA with office space at the Enfield, NSW site of Vision Australia free of charge. This enables us to run our NSW advocacy and information service. A copy of the MOU is available from our website or you can contact our National Office to obtain a copy of the document in your preferred format. 

You can also contact the National Office to request audio files of each of the national convention sessions on audio CD. If you have internet access, you can download the audio files from our website.

I hope you enjoy reading this edition of Blind Citizens News. Please have a safe, happy and joyous Christmas with your family and friends. If there is a cinema near you with audio description, I encourage you to go along and enjoy going to the movies just like everyone else!

Introducing our new Administration Assistant 
Hello, my name is Samantha Marsh and I am the Administration Assistant for BCA. I started on 14 September and work three days a week on Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays.  

Prior to working for BCA, I worked as an Administration Officer for Vision Australia for five years, firstly at the Prahran office and then at the Kensington office in Victoria. I myself have a vision impairment and therefore understand many of the issues that people who are vision impaired face and believe this will assist me in my work at BCA.  

Throughout my working life, I have worked for a variety of disability organisations. In addition to working in administration, I have worked for a number of years as a Support Worker for people with disabilities in both residential and community based environments. 
In my personal time I am kept busy, along with my partner, with two young girls aged 7 and 9. I like to keep active with swimming, walking and playing swish. I enjoy the outdoors and love visits to the beach, snorkelling and camping with our van. I enjoy travel both overseas and within Australia and last year travelled around the entire country with my family. I look forward to meeting or catching up again with the many people involved with BCA.

Courageous Connections: the Board is going on the road!

Robyn Gaile

BCA was formed in June 1975 out of a growing dissatisfaction with the paternalistic attitudes of the blindness agencies of the day and a deep dissatisfaction with the employment and education opportunities available to people who are blind or vision impaired.  Members were also concerned about limited access to public transport and the built environment. 

In 2011, overwhelming feedback from our members indicates that people need and want more extensive information and resources to assist with their self advocacy.

The issues of education, employment, public transport and access to the built environment continue to be areas of great significance.  But now the issues of accessible household appliances, touch screen technologies, health services, audio description in all its forms, and independent access to civic participation in activities such as federal, state and territory elections and doing jury service are equally important.

Following a strategic planning workshop held earlier this year, the Board of BCA has decided to undertake a major national conversation with people who are blind or vision impaired, their families and their networks. This will take the form of face to face consultations across Australia to explore current and future membership needs. The Board is keen to develop a more broader understanding of the specific needs and issues faced by our members and other people who are blind or vision impaired and their networks.

As our financial and human resources are very limited, it is critical that we develop an evidence base of the specific issues faced by the people we represent. Funding, especially from Government, increasingly requires that organisations provide evidence that demonstrates the community's needs.

We also believe that it's time to change the way we do what we do. Sadly, the reasons why BCA was created in the first place still exist. However, the way things are done today needs to change. 
Governments now consult more broadly with people with disabilities, many organisations have disability action plans and the Disability Discrimination Act and various state and territory, federal and international instruments have been put into place to ensure the rights of people with disabilities are being acknowledged. This is progress but our members still encounter a great deal of discrimination and limited access.

Communications systems have dramatically changed since 1975. However, BCA primarily communicates with our members via the same communications channels as we did back then. The advent of social media networking has left BCA behind when it comes to attracting and communicating with many younger people who are blind or vision impaired and their families and networks.

So, the Board is going on the road. From February to May next year, the Board and policy and advocacy staff will be coming to a place near you to hear what you have to say.  We will be holding a series of forums both face to face and via teleconference to ensure that we have as many courageous connections with people who are blind or vision impaired and their networks as possible.

We have held off on replacing the position of National Advocacy Officer which became vacant in May this year to enable us to fund this project. Our intention is that the information gained from our consultations will inform the Board as how to best resource the organisation.  BCA has two full time staff and five part time staff. What will be the best way to utilise this resource? What do our members and people who are blind or vision impaired and their networks need when it comes to advocacy? And how can we best ensure the current and future needs of our members are met?

We'll see you on the road!
National Disability Insurance Scheme update

Jessica Zammit

The development of a National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) has been progressing at a steady rate. As readers of the July edition would be aware, the Productivity Commission (PC) was due to provide their final report into the Disability Care and Support Scheme Inquiry in late July. The final report, with 86 recommendations, has referenced sensory impairment as a condition which should be included in an NDIS, with legal blindness specifically referenced within the proposed National Injury Insurance Scheme. The PC have also recommended that

· The Australian Government take responsibility for funding an NDIS from consolidated revenue ie. cuts in the existing budget. An additional $6.5 billion is required per year on top of current federal and state disability spending. 

· The Age Pension age should be the cut off age to enter the NDIS. 
· The NDIS fund long term high quality care and supports which are “reasonable and necessary” such as aids (including electronic communication devices and equipment to support the use of Braille), orientation and mobility training, domestic assistance including attending appointments, transport assistance and dog guides, along with many other supports.
· There be no income or assets test and no up front fee to access the NDIS.
· The agency overseeing the NDIS — the National Disability Insurance Agency (NDIA) — would be a federal agency created by, and reporting to, all Australian governments and accountable to the Federal Treasurer. The NDIA would have an independent board, an advisory council and advisory group, clear guidelines to ensure a sustainable scheme and legislation that protected the supports offered in the NDIS and the scheme’s financial sustainability. 

· The NDIS to allow people to choose their own service providers, ask a disability support organisation (DSO) to assemble a package on their behalf or cash out some of the funding and direct this to supports that are most important. 

· Block funding to disability service providers would be phased out, with providers required to meet competitive risks in the same way as private business. The NDIA would reimburse service providers or DSOs for those parts of a person’s support package that they supplied.

· The Disability Support Pension (DSP) should remain independent of an NDIS. However the PC has recommended reforms to “ensure that this does not undermine the NDIS goals of better economic, employment and independence outcomes for people with disabilities”. In regards to DSP Blind, the PC have stated that “all people should face the same eligibility test for the DSP” and that the “longstanding automatic qualification of blind people for the DSP should remain for current recipients of the pension, but should not apply to new applicants”. More comment is made in section 6.7 of the final report.  
· Disability advocacy should be independent of an NDIS. 

· The NDIS should commence in stages, with regional rollouts undertaken in several states and territories commencing in July 2014, with a fully operational scheme by 2018-19. 

A full summary of the key recommendations is available on our website or by contacting the National Office. 

In August, the Federal Government announced that they “shared the vision that the nation needs an NDIS” and committed $10 million to commence the “technical work” to ensure the rollout of the NDIS, including the development of common assessment tools to determine eligibility for support, national service and quality standards and a workforce strategy to deliver the skilled care and support needed. There has been no mention yet of regional pilots or a commitment to the $6.5 billion per annum recommended. 

The Council of Australian Governments (COAG) has met, with agreement reached between state and territory leaders to support a reform of disability support services which will lead to an NDIS. 
COAG has established a Select Council of Treasurers and Select Council on Disability Reform (attended by Disability Ministers) to drive reform. This latter committee has agreed to deliver the “essential foundation reforms” or the technical work outlined earlier by mid 2013; a year ahead of the PC’s timeline. 

The NDIS Advisory Group has also been established. Their focus is to speak with the community and draw on the expertise of the disability sector and others through expert working groups focusing on particular elements of reform. 

It is imperative that our members take the time to learn more about the NDIS as this will very likely change the way services are currently provided to all people with disability, including people who are blind or vision impaired. We ask members to become actively involved in speaking with others about what an NDIS might mean to ensure that BCA can present a considered view of the needs, wants and concerns of our members. We will be keeping members informed as the scheme progresses.
The Media Access Lowdown 

Lauren Henley

The past few months have seen the roll-out of several new cinemas with audio description, including Greater Union Glendale (Newcastle), Innaloo (Perth), Myer Centre (Brisbane), Casuarina (Darwin) and Event Cinemas Robina (Gold Coast). Additionally, Village, Readings and Hoyts have now confirmed that the BCA Identity Card will be accepted as deposit ID for the loan of audio description receivers at each of their cinema locations.

With the switchover of digital television upon us, the question on everyone’s mind is “Will I receive a talking set top box under the Household Assistance Scheme?” Unfortunately, a decision has still not been made as to whether or not these boxes will be provided under the scheme. BCA has written to Senator Conroy, Minister for Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy, to emphasise the necessity of these devices for scheme participants who are blind or vision impaired. In addition, we have strongly recommended that the current scheme eligibility criteria which states that a person must have an analogue television should not apply to individuals who are blind or vision impaired; a person cannot be considered to be “digital-ready” without the additional accessibility that is afforded by a talking set top box.

So what about access to television content?? In 2010, the Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy released its ‘Access to Electronic Media for the Hearing and Vision Impaired’ report which recommended a technical trial of audio description on ABC1 in the second half of 2011. Unfortunately, there has been no funding allocated to such a trial and the Department has given no indication of when or if this trial will go ahead. With 2011 drawing to an end, BCA is working to ensure that the Department meets its obligations under the Disability Discrimination Act and the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and is committed to seeing that this issue is quickly resolved. 

In closing, I am pleased to announce that our quarterly media access newsletter “It’s Our Turn” is back up and running. “It’s Our Turn” is your source of information for all things media access, covering everything from audio description to accessible smart phone technology. If you would like to start receiving this newsletter and require a format other than email, please call the National Office on 1800 033 660 or email bca@bca.org.au to register your interest and the format you would prefer to receive this in. 

If you have any questions, queries or comments regarding BCA’s media access campaign, please feel free to get in touch. You can contact me directly on (02) 9744 9844 or phone the National Office on free call 1800 033 660 or email lauren.henley@bca.org.au. 

Accessible voting just got one step closer

Jessica Zammit

The ability to cast a secret, independent and verifiable vote is getting closer and closer! 

One of the biggest developments leading us closer to a completely accessible vote is the development of an industry standard for automated telephone voting – a standard which could allow people who are blind or vision impaired to cast their vote in their own home, throughout the country, for state, territory and Federal elections. 

The Standards, which are in their final stage of development, will cover features including logging into the system, overview of the keys and the voting process, practice voting, how to navigate the ballot, choosing between group and preference voting, receipting the vote and of course, privacy and security considerations to ensure the integrity of the vote. 

This significant development, led by Tim Noonan who would be known to many members, and collaboration between State and Territory electoral commissions, the Australian Electoral Commission, BCA, Vision Australia and the Australian Human Rights Commission, is an important step forward. The endorsement and release of these Standards will ensure that there is consistency in the development of voting systems used in different states and territories. This means an easier, more intuitive, and most importantly, accessible process that can be used by any person who is blind or vision impaired.  

BCA has also commenced discussions with the Australian Electoral Commission in preparation for the projected 2013 Federal election. As a result of the many learnings from the 2010 Federal election, we are keen to ensure that most of the planning and groundwork is in place well before the election to ensure a smoother voting process for our members; a voting process which hopefully can be conducted from your nearest phone. 

BCA Draft Employment Policy Suite
With the unemployment rate of people who are blind or vision impaired estimated to be 63% of people who are of workforce age, BCA is concerned about the opportunities and work experience available to young people and job seekers of all ages. 

This concern led the Board to direct our National Policy and Development Council to look to develop an employment policy which outlines the specific needs of people who are blind or vision impaired in seeking, gaining and keeping employment. A decision was made to develop a sub working group to focus exclusively on its development, with expressions of interest sought from BCA members to help inform and write this policy. 

Through the hard work of the employment policy sub working group and our National Policy Officer, Jessica Zammit, an employment policy suite of six policies was drafted for comment and discussed at our National Convention. The six parts of the suite are:

Part 1: Recruitment
Part 2: Transitioning to work and making your way up the career ladder
Part 3: Strategies that enable a person who is blind or vision impaired to be an effective employee
Part 4: Disability Employment Service providers
Part 5: The Australian Public Service as an employer and 

Part 6: The role of the Australian Government in meeting its national and international obligations
Each policy section also contains suggestions of do’s and don’ts and a case study of how the recommendations made can work in practice and lead to successful outcomes for both employees and employers.
The comments received so far from our members have been incorporated into the final form of the policy suite. It is anticipated that the final versions of the employment policy suite will be formally released in the first quarter of 2012. 

To request a copy of the employment policy suite in your preferred format or to provide comment, please contact the National Office. 

Melbourne Advocacy Project – what is it all about? 

I would like to take this opportunity to introduce myself. My name is Peggy Soo and I am very pleased to take on the role of Melbourne Advocacy Project Officer at BCA. I am a member of BCA and have experience in planning and organising events as a member of Young Blind Citizens Victoria. As part of my volunteer work at Hume City Council, I have facilitated a conversation group for migrants who have just arrived in Australia to practice English. I hope with this position I can gain new skills and learn from others about advocacy and the issues that affect people who are blind or vision impaired. 

The Melbourne Advocacy Project Officer position was developed after a successful grant application to the Disability Advocacy Resource Unit (DARU). The DARU grant was awarded to develop and support an advocacy group in the Melbourne area. The aims of the project are:

· To create a group to capacity build leadership, organisational and advocacy skills in people who are blind or vision impaired
· Identify and support future leaders within the organisation’s membership to eventually run a re-established BCA Melbourne Branch and
· Support individuals to identify and advocate as a group and campaign on social, economic and environmental issues that affect individuals with a vision impairment living in the Melbourne area

One of the first events I will be involved in is our BCA Christmas in February event which will include an audio described film screening to raise awareness about audio description services. Please look out for details of this event in the New Year as we want as many members to attend as possible. 

Once our audio description event has passed, I will begin work supporting BCA members to identify advocacy issues and training needs, with some workshops held throughout 2012. 

You are welcome to contact me on Tuesdays or Wednesdays 10am-2pm on (03) 9654 1400 or by email at peggy.soo@bca.org.au. 
Can I see your driver’s licence?

Robyn Gaile

How often do you get asked to show your driver’s licence when you are conducting financial transactions, signing up for a club membership, or conducting a myriad of other activities? We as people who are blind or vision impaired are not in a position to pull out a driver’s licence in these situations.

BCA provides an Identity Card which is worth 25 points under the 100 points scheme. This is a process used by many financial institutions to confirm the identity of an individual.

There are many types of identity cards recognised by financial institutions. These include a driver’s licence, proof of age card, Road Traffic Authority card, student card and the list goes on.

Financial institutions generally keep a list of identity cards which are admissible under the 100 points scheme as set out in the 1988 Financial Transactions Records Act.  However, we are increasingly hearing from members who experience non-acceptance of their BCA Identity Card.

Our investigations into this matter have identified some relatively recent changes in the way financial institutions can use identifying information about an individual. After a recent discussion with the Attorney General's office, we have learned that financial institutions may elect to invoke the 2006 Anti-Terrorism and Money Laundering Act when verifying the identity of an individual's information.

In fact, financial institutions can utilise either of the above Acts as neither Act overrides the jurisdiction of the other.

This means that the financial institution may elect to use the 100 points scheme or they may choose to use a more rigorous identification verification process. BCA continues to produce our Identity Card because many financial institutions continue to use the 100 points scheme as their primary identification verification system. 

In the event that you encounter non-acceptance of your BCA Identity Card, please contact us at the National Office with the following information:

· state the date of the card non-acceptance

· the name of the institution and 

· the address of the institution.  

We will write to the institution to point out the validity of the BCA Identity Card. This action usually results in the institution adding the card to their list of acceptable forms of identification. So, the next time you get asked for your driver’s licence, just hand over your BCA Identity Card. 
For more information about the card, or to apply for or renew your card, contact the BCA National Office.
Consolidation of Commonwealth anti-discrimination laws
Federal anti-discrimination law is currently contained in four separate pieces of legislation - the Racial Discrimination Act 1975, Sex Discrimination Act 1984, Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA) and Age Discrimination Act 2004. A fifth, the Australian Human Rights Commission Act 1986, establishes the Australian Human Rights Commission and provides mechanisms for resolving complaints of unlawful discrimination.

The project to consolidate existing Commonwealth anti-discrimination law into a single Act is a key feature of Australia’s Human Rights Framework. The view is that current anti-discrimination law has become too complex to enable people to understand their rights and obligations. This consolidation will focus on:

· a reduction in complexity and inconsistency to make it easier for individuals and business to understand rights and obligations under the law 

· no reduction in existing protections in federal anti-discrimination legislation ie. no watering down 

· ensuring simple, cost-effective ways for resolving complaints of discrimination and 

· clarifying and enhancing protections in the law where appropriate. 

There are a number of considerations for our members. The DDA currently has three Standards which sit alongside the Act – the Disability Standards for Accessible Public Transport, Access to Premises Standard and the Disability Standards for Education. It is extremely important that these Standards are protected. 

There are also areas where the DDA could benefit from reform including

· clarity about how organisations can meet full compliance with the Act

· establishing a mandatory requirement for organisations accused of discrimination to participate in conciliation

· clarity around reasonable adjustments and when claims of unjustifiable hardship are reasonable and

· better and more enforceable outcomes for strategic and group complaints. 

The discussion paper has been released by the Attorney General’s Office, with submissions accepted until 1 February 2012. The submissions will inform the development of exposure draft legislation, which will be released for further public consultation in early 2012.

BCA will be working closely with the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations (AFDO) and other disability peaks to form a joint submission on this issue, but would welcome comments from members. For more information about the consolidation, contact the Attorney General’s office on (02) 6141 3424.

What makes a successful blind person? 

Robyn Gaile

On my tram trip into work one morning in August this year, one of my fellow travellers asked me about my Braillenote and we struck up a conversation. In the course of the conversation, he asked me "What does it take to be successful as a blind person?". By this he meant, how do I manage my day to day activities? My standard response to this question is always the two "P" words - planning and preparation. 

 

I said that in order to successfully catch the tram to work, I need to know the tram timetable in advance. I need to plan out my route and ensure that I have a safe road crossing point. There are two tram routes that use my local tram stop, so I need to pay attention to the type of tram which is stopping in order to get on the correct one. 
Fortunately, the number 67 tram is always a modern tram and the 78 & 79 trams are the old green rattlers. Otherwise I would need to ask the tram driver or my fellow passengers for the number of the tram. I'm reliant on the tram driver to announce the Federation Square tram stop or if I pay attention to the swing of the tram as it navigates the Art Centre superstop, I know that my stop is coming up. To which my fellow traveller replied, "Wow!"  

 

This made me think about how others who are blind or vision impaired would answer this question. So I posted this to our BCA email lists and asked our members directly. Here’s what they told me. 

Many of our members noted that almost everything “hangs” off planning and preparation – knowing how to get from A to B, changes in public transport access or where to get that great smelling coffee. 
Sometimes the preparation is that you don’t know something and have to ask or rely on all the resources available to you such as technology, cues or human assistance. One member noted that wearing a badge with her name is one of her most useful low vision tools, as this means that she knows when she is next to be served. 

Being successful involves having a “steady thought process when out and about”, “being a confident cane or dog user and having some orientation training around your area and the destination” and “being observant and taking in all sorts of clues about your environment as you go”. In regards to using a bus, one member added that “if the bus has gone and you are left at a strange place, it can be a bit frazzly. I think we are pretty good at keeping our cool in some of these testing situations, perhaps that’s a successful side too?”.

Allowing plenty of time for travel, even with the most familiar routes, is crucial. Same thing for entertaining, with a member noting that she plans all of her ingredients well in advance and commences preparations the day before the event or makes items to a stage where they can be frozen and finished on the day. The same member noted however that being married to a person who is not a planner can make things a bit more difficult! Flexibility is also important, including recognition that some things are out of our control.
Another member noted that it sometimes takes a third P – personality. As she put it “... personality to put people at ease or to ask for help with a smile or to make light of sticky situations”. 

Saying thank you can go a long way. Even if you don’t require assistance from a well meaning member of the public, these two words or a smile can go a long way to ensuring that help is offered in the future to someone else who may need it. 

We’ve all made mistakes, including responding to people who are not talking to us, or striking up a well meaning conversation with a mannequin. As Cheryl Pascual notes, “since I have been blind I have never had so many conversations with people who are not actually talking to me, for example at the deli line at the supermarket.” As one member suggested, if you are not sure whether a person is speaking to you, look in their direction and smile, as the conversation will continue after that if it is directed to you. Perhaps Cheryl spells it out best below with her tips as someone who lost her sight later in life. 

· Always allow time and not be too rushed;

· Definitely be able to laugh at yourself: to lose this perspective is much worse than being blind;

· Own your blindness to the community: excuse me, I am totally blind, would I be able to get some assistance;

· Use the best technology you can afford;

· Take time with your appearance including diet and exercise (although I do fall off the wagon from time to time). As she puts it, “when I am dressed well, I feel good about myself. However, it’s not a good idea for me to pair the socks”.

· Participate in community life – I have a desire to rid the world of the notion that blind people can do nothing and oh yes, I am not Mrs Marvellous – just someone who is wanting to have a life.

We often take for granted that people “know” how we do things as people who are blind or vision impaired or conversely, that it is too hard, too time consuming or too tiring to explain after a long day. But it is important that we do do it. As one of our members shared:

“It does amaze people when you take the time to explain an alternative way of doing things to make up for vision. I like doing this, it demonstrates to people that we aren’t all the same in the ways we achieve, but at the same time, we are just people and have to live with what we have and just refine certain skills and ways of doing things”. 

The same member noted that “I have learnt that you need to be your own assertive self advocate in day to day life. Saying what is needed, what will work for you and what won’t, also asking for help when it is needed and not being shy about it. Do not allow yourself to be treated like a tragic case or someone less than the average person. It’s about spreading the message that I am a normal person and I’m just out to make a life for myself like you.” 
Recognising our own: I owe BCA more than it owes me

Robyn Gaile

It is our usual custom at the BCA National Convention to present the David Blyth Award to an individual who has significantly contributed at a national level to the lives of people who are blind or vision impaired. The award was established in 1993 in recognition of the outstanding advocacy efforts of David Blyth, a founding member of BCA.

David Blyth has worked at a national and international level to represent people who are blind or vision impaired. He was the first Australian to become the President of the World Blind Union from 1992 to 1996, and perhaps has a greater reputation as a strong leader in the international blindness community than he enjoys here in Australia. Along with another founding BCA member, Hugh Jeffrey, David established the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation which is a fund that exists for the sole purpose of providing financial support to BCA.

The recipient of the 2011 David Blyth award is Patricia Stillman. Patricia has made a significant contribution for much of her life to the community in general and people who are blind or vision impaired in particular. She lives in central Queensland where she is actively working with a small group of keen BCA members to establish a central Queensland branch of BCA.

Patricia has retinitis pigmentosa and has played an enormous role in providing peer support to people coping with degenerative vision loss. She has also been a very enthusiastic and energetic member of the Women’s branch and is currently putting together a recipe book which uses explanations that are vision impaired friendly.

Patricia established and continues to maintain an audio newsletter for the blindness community in central Queensland. And if that's not enough, Patricia is currently a client representative on the Vision Australia iAccess committee and a representative on the Queensland Disability Regional Council.

Congratulations Patricia for your outstanding achievements and work on behalf of people who are blind or vision impaired.

The David Blyth Award consists of the BCA logo and award inscription engraved on a brass plate which is mounted on a wooden plaque. The reverse side of the plaque has the award inscription written in braille.

Also presented at National Convention was the BCA Certificate of Appreciation.  This year it was awarded to Bill McKennariey from New South Wales.

Bill, like David and Patricia, originally hails from Queensland. We recognise his outstanding service to BCA as NSW representative on the National Policy and Development Council as well as his tireless efforts on behalf of his local community which he has represented on a number of State and regional bodies in the areas of health and disability.

Bill was born in Brisbane and was one of three brothers with a vision impairment. Following the death of his mother, Bill left school early to help support his family. He commenced work in his early teens and later completed an apprenticeship as a brush maker at the Queensland Industrial Institute for the Blind. He spent most of his working life in industries in the Brisbane area, including 25 years in Woolworths manufacturing division.

Following his retirement, Bill moved to northern NSW where he was instrumental in establishing the Tweed Valley Branch of BCA where he served as Vice President. His commitment to BCA was cemented when he offered himself for the position of NSW representative on the NPDC where he has served for several terms. He also represented his Branch on the NSW/ACT Co-ordinating Committee. Throughout his term on the NPDC, Bill has been a conscientious attendee at meetings, once participating in a meeting from his hospital bed. His particular interest has been in health matters, especially the interface between patients and hospital staff. 


At the 2010 NSW/ACT State Convention, Bill announced that he would step down from the NPDC at the end of his current term, devoting himself in the future to State and regional health and disability matters.

When Bill was notified of his successful nomination for this award, he told me “I owe BCA more than it owes me”. He said that the opportunities BCA has provided him over the years to work in a consumer run organisation has helped him to develop many skills which he would not have otherwise gained.

Skills, such as organising and motivating people, planning and running meetings, speaking to Government and community leaders and service providers, advocating on behalf of others and learning how to “use the system”. Well done Bill.

The BCA Certificate of Appreciation is presented as a framed certificate on parchment with a braille overlay of the text on the certificate.
Roundtable Conference: Universal Access - Are we there yet?

Digital technology promises to revolutionise information access for people with print disabilities. For the first time, books can be published in an accessible electronic format by mainstream publishers and be available at the same time as print editions. Websites can be designed to provide the same richness of information and experience to all visitors. Mainstream devices like the iPad have screen reader access built in, and technology has introduced new options for wayfinding in the built environment.

We're closer than ever to the goal of universal access to information for people who can't read print. But are we there yet? What new barriers has technology introduced? Is accessibility in mainstream technologies inevitable and is it good enough? What is the role of disability agencies and specialist educators in this changing world?

These questions will be explored through a mix of speakers, panel discussions and workshops.

The Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities provides a forum for all of those with an involvement or interest in addressing the information access needs of people who cannot readily access standard print, including educators; publishers; accessible format producers; libraries; assistive technology manufacturers and distributors; disability service providers; government funding and policy agencies; consumer representative organisations; community and specialist broadcasters; and researchers and developers of emerging technologies.

The Roundtable Conference will take place on

Saturday 28 April to Tuesday 1 May 2012 at the Association for the Blind of WA in Perth, WA. Subsidised attendance is available for people with a print disability. For more information, contact Chris Whitelock, Conference Convenor on 08 9311 8209 or Chris.Whitelock@guidedogswa.com.au. 

An update on deafblindness - the Let's Connect Project 

Let’s Connect is a project being run by Able Australia, aimed at providing deafblind awareness training to providers of disability services, including special schools, early intervention services, accommodation services, day centres and community and support services in all states.

The project also provides assertiveness training to people with deafblindness and carers of people with deafblindness. This project, which has been run as a series of workshops around Australia during 2010 and 2011, has included training on setting personal goals, differences and similarities between people with deafblindness, how to make a complaint under local State laws, information about rights and resources in local areas and information about relevant legislation including the Disability Discrimination Act. 

As part of these workshops, a number of BCA branches have presented on the work undertaken by BCA, how to effectively advocate at a local and state level and have led discussions about how to engage and consult with others to ensure a united voice beyond the experience of one individual. 

A workshop will be held in Melbourne on 2 March 2012 at Ross House, 247-251 Flinders Lane, Melbourne which will bring representatives with deafblindness together from each State to discuss ways to better work together at both State and National levels. BCA and other sensory specific advocacy organisations will be involved in this meeting. For more information about the project or to attend this session, contact Meredith Prain on (03) 9861 6202.
Victorian pedestrian safety research project 
Joy Yeardsley

Thank you to all who took part in the Victorian Pedestrian Safety Project, a project undertaken by Monash University Accident Research Centre to better understand the pedestrian experiences, decision making and strategies of Victorians who are blind or have low vision when crossing roads and using footpaths. 

The number of participants reached the required 600 blind or vision impaired Victorian residents. The survey represents the biggest ever research project on the experiences of pedestrians who are blind or vision impaired in Australia.
Vision Australia, Guide Dogs Victoria and BCA would like to thank their members for taking part and for encouraging participation with their wider networks. With funding from VicRoads and the Transport Accident Commission, the Monash University Accident Research Centre will analyse and interpret the data they have gathered and produce a report on the pedestrian experiences of Victorians who are blind or have low vision. Please check BCA’s website for updates on when the report will be publicly available.
We hope the results of the report will help to make it safer on our roads and footpaths.

Walking safely in Victoria just got a whole lot harder 

Marcus Bleechmore, Vision Australia

The Victorian Government has slashed the number of pedestrian intersections to be upgraded by more than 30%. This means longer waiting times and fewer intersections in Victoria will be retrofitted with audio signals and tactile ground surface indicators (TGSIs).

Victoria’s Minister for Transport, Mr Terry Mulder in a media release dated 21 October 2011 stated that up to 35 pedestrian crossings across Victoria are planned for upgrades to improve safety and accessibility for people with disabilities at a cost of $1.1 million. This compares with $1.6 million spent last year upgrading 51 sites and $1.8 million the year before on upgrading 62 sites.

The reduced budget contradicts the Minister’s statement that “safety and access for all road users, especially pedestrians, is a key priority for the Coalition Government…Supporting people with disabilities with access to get around their local areas and participate in their communities is also a key objective of the Coalition Government’s 2011 Victorian Families Statement released earlier this year. The program began in 1999 with the aim of increasing safety and accessibility in local communities and to services such as public transport.”

People who are blind or have low vision rely on pedestrian travel and public transport as a means of accessing work, education, shopping, recreation, sporting, social and family activities. The installation of audio tactiles and TGSIs increases the safety of people who are blind but also increases the safety of other community members such as children, people with a reasoning disability and those who have another sensory loss, as well as senior pedestrians.

Here’s how you can help - let’s identify all of the crossings that are not presently accessible within Victoria, starting with those in your local area. The more crossings we identify that fail to meet your access needs, the stronger the argument for a larger budget and a more comprehensive programme to make the built environment accessible to the entire community. If you are blind or have low vision and have road crossing or intersections you would like upgraded email pedestrian@visionaustralia.org.
Please provide the street address and suburb of the road crossing or intersection and indicate the access indicators that are absent. Please leave your contact details so someone can contact you for more information if it’s needed. 

Your support was greatly appreciated with the Pedestrian Safety Survey; I hope you can show the same level of support for this campaign and can enlist the support of friends and family members in identifying all of the crossings that are inaccessible within your community. Let us know and we’ll let the Minister know.   

For members in other states, I hope this campaign will help you evaluate how your State compares and may provide ideas on how you might advocate for greater access within your own built environment. 
Blind Citizens WA turns 50! 

Greg Madson

This year in the West we reached a significant milestone; Blind Citizens WA (BCWA) turned 50! A pinnacle of celebration was a gala lunch we designed, organised and held at the Parmelia Hilton Hotel in Perth on 6 August.  

Amongst the 84 attendees were 66 BCWA members and partners, representatives of the WA disability sector, national agencies such as the Australian Blindness Forum, Blind Citizens Australia and an international agency representative, Maryanne Diamond, President of the World Blind Union.

Just a few BCWA achievements over those 50 years include:

· Lobbied successfully to have Braille numbers, together with tactile numbering, included on taxis in WA.

· Improved access to library services in WA. 

· Successful representation to local councils to de-clutter footpaths to improve safety.

· Advocated for the installation of hazard and directional TGSIs at various locations to improve safety.

· Advocated for introduction and installation of audible pedestrian traffic signals.

· Advocated and supported a pilot to develop audio description of theatre which now provides a rich theatre experience for Western Australians who are blind or vision impaired.

· Advocated for the introduction of audio described cinema in WA.

· Have built strong relationships with government and those who design the built environment, allowing input on the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired.

· Mentored a travel service agency to provide tours that cater for the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. This has culminated in providing a unique travel experience for 25 blind and vision impaired, friends and family to Singapore in 2010 and a trip to Hong Kong for 38 blind, vision impaired, friends and family in 2011. We are now organising a tour to North Borneo for 2012.

· Provided a forum for Western Australians who are blind or vision impaired to come together and support each other.

· Continued advocacy to improve transport in WA.  Audible announcements of station stops on trains; emails of information on changes to the built environment and transport services.

· Supporting members to take their place on local, state and national committees ensuring that the voice of Western Australians who are blind or vision impaired is heard.

A great highlight of the lunch was the presentation of a beautifully designed certificate from BCA, presented by President Cheryl Pascual, which was a wonderful surprise.

Kind support from the Disability Services Commission of WA and the Association for the Blind of WA gave us the opportunity to hold an event suitable to acknowledge those who have made Blind Citizens WA the organisation it has become. Thank you to all those who attended and helped us celebrate in style.

Happenings in SA

Accessible signage has recently been trialled in Adelaide, with braille and large letter signs located on the corners of King William and Grenfell/Currie streets for a period of six months from June until November 2011.
The aim of the signage is to help orient visitors and tourists to the city. If the trial is successful (which the Adelaide branch hopes it will be), there are plans to extend it to other popular CBD intersections. This trial has been jointly sponsored by the Royal Society for the Blind and Guide Dogs SA/NT in partnership with the Adelaide City Council. For more information contact the Council’s Publicity Officer, Naomi Marsh on (08) 8203 7203.

 

The Adelaide Branch has elected a new President, Lui Palombi. The branch was also delighted to have hosted the welcome for the National Convention in October and has held a successful "BCA Q&A" with representatives from the various agencies serving the blind community in SA in November. This function featured a fundraising raffle. A special thanks to Quantum RLV and Fox Creek Wines for their most generous sponsorship of the raffle.

Development of a Central Qld Branch 

Do you live in Central Qld between the postcodes of 4600 and 4800? Are you interested in becoming more actively involved with BCA at a local level? 

Delegates at the 2010 BCA Queensland State Convention expressed interest in establishing two regional branches: one in north Queensland, with a second branch covering Wide Bay, Burnett and Central Queensland.  

Regional branches give members a combined voice to advocate on local issues such as pedestrian safety, community transport, library services as well as many other local and systemic issues which are particularly important for people who are blind or vision impaired. A regional branch offers a local perspective and understanding of resources and services available, peer support, a friendly voice and regular contact with others living with vision impairment.

Telephone meetings have been scheduled for the fourth Wednesday of each month at 7.30pm, with the next meeting to be held on 25 January 2012. The group are seeking interested members living within the region to take part in the development of the branch, so please spread the word. To find out more, contact Patricia Stillman on (07) 4126 8160 or trishys@activ8.net.au. 

News from the Women’s Branch 

Karen Passmore

Following our AGM at the Convention in October, a new President and committee were elected. 

President: Karen Passmore, WA

Vice President: Lisa Hayes, NSW

Secretary: Joyce Jones, QLD

Treasurer: Joan Richardson, SA

NPDC Rep: Jody Holdback, SA

Committee: Julie Sutherland, SA and Zeliha Iscel, WA

The Women’s Branch intends to maintain our great womentalk email list which discusses all sorts of different topics, including clothing; household tasks; cooking; shopping and so much more. 

Our wonderful Aspirations magazine will continue to be edited and produced by Jenny Dawson, which comes out twice a year. A great read!

We have also launched our thumb drive cookbook containing some 670 pages of recipes and information, with a table of contents. It’s easy to enter a particular section; if deciding another section would be preferable then use the Alt plus left arrow key and you are right back at the page of contents. The Braille version, large print and Daisy formats are all well on their way to being finished and we hope to have them available early next year. Prices have not yet been set, except for the thumb drive which is $20 – a real bargain!

Another project is to have a blind grandparents list up and running. Expressions of interest have been coming in, so we are hopeful it will soon be a reality. Discussion will focus on topics such as the sharing of chores we can involve ourselves in; how to deal with the attitude of daughter-in-laws and their family, particularly in trusting their precious offspring with a non or partially sighted grandparent and so on.

We will continue to hold workshops at state conventions or forums, which are always very popular.

New members are always welcome. It costs just $10 as a BCA member to then join our group and to enjoy all that we offer. For further information, please contact Karen Passmore, President on (08) 9397 6735 or reflexkaren@iinet.net.au.
How Technology Helps
This section of Blind Citizens News features product reviews and experiences from our members. Tell us about your favourite piece of adaptive technology and how you incorporate its use into your daily life.
Editor’s note: Other than services provided by Blind Citizens Australia, BCA does not necessarily endorse or recommend services or products featured in this newsletter. 

Self Advocacy on your Smart Phone

Lauren Henley

Do you find yourself colliding with overhanging branches on council property that really should have been attended to by now? Have the roots of a tree lifted up part of a footpath that you routinely use, making it difficult for you to navigate the area with your cane? Does your local council have a curb-side dining policy that café and restaurant owners still refuse to comply with? 

With accessibility built right into Apple’s IOS and Google’s Android devices, we have more possibilities at our fingertips than ever before - and advocacy is just one of them. Snap Send Solve, an application for IOS and Android devices is designed to help you easily and accurately report information to your local council.

After launching the application, double tap on “incident type” to bring up a list of incident categories. Choose the appropriate category from the list provided by double tapping on it. Next, double tap “Notes” to bring up an edit field where you can provide comments about the problem you have encountered. If you do not feel confident taking a photo of the object or are not sure if your photo has turned out, the notes section can be extremely useful. 
You now need to indicate your address. The application will use your GPS location to try and determine your exact location. If it is unable to do so, it will prompt you to type in an address manually. 

Now double tap on “Take Picture”. This will open up viewfinder, where you will need to navigate to the bottom of the screen and double tap the “Take Picture” button. Your phone will make a noise resembling a camera flash, so you will know when the photo has been taken. You can then either choose to use this photo, or take another photo. 

You are now ready to send off your complaint. The application will have already retrieved the contact details for your local council, so all you need to do is double tap the “Submit” button. Alternatively, you can choose to save your complaint to come back to at a later date.

I know what you’re thinking. How do I know that the Council is actually going to follow up on my problem? I have it on good authority from a local Orientation and Mobility Instructor that this method does work. All reports from Snap Send Solve are sent from your email address so that your council can communicate directly with you to resolve the issue. You will also receive a notification to say that your complaint has been received prior to the matter being investigated. 
If you prefer to do things the old-fashioned way and either write to your local council, phone or email them, this application could still be quite useful for you. Simply launch the application, wait for it to detect which council you are in and double tap on the council name. This will bring up the mailing address, phone number and email address for that council.

Please note: This application has been tested and is fully accessible via an Apple IOS4 device, however its level of accessibility on IOS3 and Android devices is unknown.

I Applications
The IPhone is becoming more and more popular amongst people who are blind or vision impaired. Some applications you might want to consider are QWiki (accesses Wikipedia but is specifically designed to read the text back to the reader), Large Print Clock, Audio Timer, TrailBlazer (a walking GPS), DaisyWorm (which turns the Iphone into a DAISY player) or maybe check out some of the Braille apps which are available.

Blind Mice open new possibilities

Scott Nixon

In recent wanderings around the World Wide Web, I was surprised to stumble across www.blindmicemegamall.com  Now, I will admit from the outset I don’t have all that much info on the people who run it due to the simple fact the website is still under massive re-construction, but I will say this. They are based out of America, they donate large chunks of their profits to assist students who are blind and vision impaired to attend university and they have a feature on their website that will make movie lovers fall over with happiness.

Go check the site out. It’s free to join and look around. Some of the stores have international shipping to Australia, with others sure to follow. And ...when you join and log in, just go and check out the ‘Movie Volt’ section...  You’ll be so very glad you did.
Tips and Tricks
Prepare for take off 
The WA Ministerial Advisory Council on Disability (MACD), Disability Services Commission and People With Disabilities (WA) have developed a booklet titled “Prepare for take-off - Air Travel Tips for People with Disability”, which offers important information and advice to allow people to be better informed and have more control of their air travel experience. 


Believed to be the first of its kind in Australia, the information contained in the booklet was compiled from real life experiences of air travellers with disability, their families, friends, travelling companions and carers. Information includes doing your homework before making bookings; what travelers need to tell airlines; travelling with medication; travelling with mobility aids; security screening; various procedures of airports; check in; and getting on and off the plane. To access the document in RTF format, visit www.disability.wa.gov.au/aud/venuesfacilities.html or call (08) 9426 9200 to request an alternative format. 


Like cooking?
· Making cupcakes or muffins? Use two patty pans together or use silicone cup cake moulds when using a muffin pan as this gives more strength for the base of the cupcakes. 

· Many of our Womentalk list members have raved about the Thermomix (with a demonstration held at our National Convention). It can be used as a mixer, food processor, rice cooker, steamer, dough maker and has been said to be a real time saver.  

· For accessible recipes (without having to sign-up) visit www.recipecommunity.com.au. People can also post their own recipes for people to try.
How to send your contribution to Blind Citizens News

Your contributions to BCA News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition (July 2012) Blind Citizens News is Friday 4 May 2012. 
Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio disk or electronic format (in Word in Arial 16 point font). Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write ‘Blind Citizens News contribution’ in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the BCA National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this newsletter.
Donations to BCA

We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to BCA recently. If you would like to make a donation to BCA but find it difficult filling out forms, you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.

Directory of contact details

Can’t locate the phone number mentioned in an article in this edition of Blind Citizens News? Here they all are for you. 

Blind Citizens Australia National Office

1800 033 660

bca@bca.org.au 

Lauren Henley, Sydney Office

(02) 9744 9844

lauren.henley@bca.org.au 

Peggy Soo

Melbourne Advocacy Project Officer

(03) 9654 1400

Peggy.Soo@bca.org.au 

Commonwealth Attorney General’s Office – Anti discrimination consolidation project

(02) 6141 3424
 
Roundtable Conference

Chris Whitelock, Conference Convenor 

(08) 9311 8209 Chris.Whitelock@guidedogswa.com.au 

Able Australia’s Let’s Connect Project

Meredith Prain

(03) 9861 6202

Blind Mice Mega Mall

www.blindmicemegamall.com
Walking Safely In Victoria Just Got Harder – to report intersections contact

pedestrian@visionaustralia.org 

Adelaide City Council Accessible Signage Trial

Naomi Marsh, Publicity Officer
(08) 8203 7203

Central Qld Branch

Patricia Stillman 

(07) 4126 8160 trishys@activ8.net.au 

National Women’s Branch

Karen Passmore, President

(08) 9397 6735

reflexkaren@iinet.net.au  

Prepare for Take Off – Air Travel Tips, Disability WA

(08) 9426 9200

www.disability.wa.gov.au/aud/venuesfacilities.html  

Recipe Community

www.recipecommunity.com.au
Tune into New Horizons
Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Scott Nixon each week to hear the latest news, views and information about BCA and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.

You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a PC with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log on to the BCA website at www.bca.org.au and click onto the ‘listen to New Horizons’ link.

You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.

Blind Citizens Australia thanks:

Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to BCA.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 218 of New Horizons. 

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197 kHz
9.15 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.00 PM Friday 

Also on digital (Iris) 

10.30 AM Friday, repeated at 6.30 PM

10.45 AM Sunday, repeated at 6.45 PM 

· Brisbane, 4RPH 1296 kHz
1.30 PM Thursday;
Repeated 8.00 PM Thursday

· Canberra, 1RPH 1125 kHz
9.15 AM Tuesday; 
Repeated 8.00 PM on Tuesday and again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

· Hobart, 7RPH 864 kHz and Launceston
2.15 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Monday

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179 kHz and Vision Australia Radio regional stations
4.45 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Perth, 6RPH 990 kHz
10.30 AM Friday;
Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224 kHz
2.00 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Thursday
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